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Introduction 

Current Medicare can be understood as a “defined benefit” program. The federal government 
has an open-ended obligation to pay for the program’s statutorily promised benefits. With an 
increasing focus on persistently high federal deficits and accumulating national debt, proposals 
are being debated in Congress to reduce the federal government’s expenditures on the 
program. One option is a defined contribution model such as premium support whereby the 
government’s fiscal commitment to the program would become more limited and predictable.  
 
The most prominent of the proposals described as premium support1 that are presently being 
discussed are the plan for Medicare restructuring sponsored by House Budget Committee 
Chair, Paul Ryan (R-WI), which was approved by the House of Representatives in April 2011 as 
part of the House Fiscal Year 2012 budget resolution,2 and the Medicare recommendations 
made by recent deficit reduction commissions, including the commission led by Pete Domenici 
and Alice Rivlin.3 Elements of Medicare premium support also can be seen in the existing 
Medicare Advantage (MA or Part C) and Prescription Drug (Part D) programs. Similar “managed 
competition” concepts upon which premium support was developed are reflected in the 
coverage expansions and insurance reforms included in the Patient Protection and Affordable 
Care Act (ACA) enacted in 2010. 
 
This report provides an overview of key features of Medicare premium support proposals, 
discusses issues that may arise in designing a premium support system, and discusses the 
implications for beneficiaries and program spending.  The Appendix describes the history of 
proposals to transform Medicare into a system of premium supports, beginning in the early 
1980s and includes a description of proposals that have been introduced more recently in the 
context of deficit and debt reduction discussions.  
 
What is Premium Support? 
 
Under Medicare premium support proposals, private health insurance plans that meet certain 
standards would compete head-to-head for the enrollment of Medicare beneficiaries. Some 
proposals would guarantee coverage for at least a common benefit package; others would 
leave benefit decisions to the plans. In some proposals, fee-for-service Medicare (“traditional 
Medicare”) would compete under the same rules as the private insurance plans.4 In other 
proposals, traditional Medicare would be phased out. The federal government would manage 
the competition between the private insurance plans by: 1) setting certain plan standards and 
2) providing a fixed contribution (i.e., subsidy) towards the plan premium. Beneficiaries would 
actively participate in the selection of their own insurance and would be required to pay extra 
for plans costing more than the government’s contribution. The contribution amount might be 
increased for lower-income and sicker beneficiaries to help cover the cost of their premiums 
(and possibly cost-sharing requirements). Any Medicare program savings would depend on the 
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government’s contribution level and the extent to which market competition constrained 
health care spending, either by driving down pricing, reducing utilization, or a combination of 
both.  
 
Advocates of Medicare premium support say that it will promote a more cost-effective 
Medicare program than today’s model which relies on government price setting and other 
regulation to constrain program costs.  In their view, giving beneficiaries financial incentives to 
select the least costly insurance plans will, in turn, encourage the plans to compete for 
enrollment on price, quality of care and service. They argue that this will enable Medicare to be 
sustained through the coming years when an expanding population of Americans becomes 
eligible for the program. 
 
Opponents of Medicare premium support say that it will end Medicare’s guaranteed benefit 
and shift significant health care costs from the government to beneficiaries, reducing coverage 
and access to services, most particularly for the poor and frail elderly and disabled individuals.  
Questions are raised about whether the new private insurance market would drive down health 
care costs or merely redistribute premium dollars to cover private insurers’ administrative costs 
which are higher than those incurred by traditional Medicare. Opponents also say that 
premium support could do harm to the health care system as a whole by cutting back on funds 
now used to support graduate medical education, improve access to care for rural and other 
underserved communities, and finance new medical technology. 
  
Are Premium Support and Vouchers the Same Thing?  
 
Premium support and vouchers are similar defined contribution approaches to restructuring 
Medicare, and while important technical distinctions may be drawn between them, of late the 
terms are frequently used interchangeably. (In this paper, we use the term premium support to 
encompass all current proposals, including some that may technically be voucher plans.) The 
major distinction is that proposals for premium support would base the government’s 
contribution on the cost of private coverage for a defined set of services while under voucher 
proposals the government contribution could be established based on other factors, such as 
federal budgetary goals. Additionally, voucher proposals often do not specifically define a 
benefit package and would allow beneficiaries to apply their government voucher or premium 
contribution toward the cost of any private plan offered to them by a licensed insurer in an 
open marketplace. By contrast, premium support proposals rely on a structured marketplace in 
which beneficiaries would choose among plans meeting federal standards. Premium support 
proposals differ, however, on the structure of the marketplace and stringency in federal 
requirements. 
  
The origins for both Medicare vouchers and premium support, as well as other defined 
contribution approaches, are rooted in a philosophical perspective that a market is a more 
effective way to drive down costs of medical care than government regulation. Alain Enthoven, 
for example, advocated in the 1970s a voucher-based, national health insurance program in 
which relatively unfettered market forces would encourage private insurers to compete for 
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enrollees on the basis of price and benefits. In the early 1980s, when Medicare’s long-term 
sustainability was in jeopardy due to projected shortfalls in the Hospital Insurance Trust Fund, 
some economists called for spending on the program to be constrained by replacing it with 
voucher payments to beneficiaries, the amounts for which would be allowed to grow more 
slowly than medical inflation. Beneficiaries would then use the vouchers to purchase private 
insurance. Medicare voucher proposals were considered in Congress during this period 
although none were enacted during that period. 
 
Henry Aaron and Robert Reischauer are considered the fathers of Medicare “premium 
support,” proposing this approach in the mid-1990s to constrain Medicare expenditures and 
modernize the program.5  (Aaron has since said that he no longer supports moving Medicare to 
a premium support system.6)  These economists distinguished their approach from vouchers by 
providing that the amount of government contribution (i.e., “support”) be tied to average 
health care costs, not an economic index, thus ensuring some level of benefit adequacy over 
time. In Aaron’s words, “This difference is crucial. Voucher plans are virtually guaranteed to 
become increasingly inadequate; premium support plans will not.”7 
  
The Aaron and Reischauer approach has since inspired numerous proposals by policy think 
tanks and commissions as well as legislation considered in Congress. More detail on the 
evolution of these proposals and a description of the leading premium support plans being 
debated today is provided in the Appendix. In the pages that immediately follow, the core 
features of premium support are identified and the potential implications for different 
stakeholders and the health care system as a whole are discussed.  
 
What are the Features of Premium Support? 
 
Restructuring Medicare using a premium support approach requires policy makers to decide on 
a number of key program features.  The following describes the major features and the 
implications of different design decisions. Information on the specific premium support 
proposals that are referenced here is included in the Appendix. 
 
What will be the initial level of the government’s contribution? This is one of the most critical 
components of a premium support plan. The level of government contribution affects the level 
of beneficiary out-of-pocket costs, the number of plan choices available to beneficiaries, the 
number of plans from which beneficiaries with limited incomes may choose, the offering of 
benefits above and beyond the required benefit package, if any, and the long-term stability of 
plan offerings.  
 
If the Medicare program no longer directly pays for the cost of health care services provided to 
Medicare beneficiaries, some means of setting the government’s contribution toward the cost 
of private insurance coverage must be chosen. The government’s contribution could be tied to 
the premiums of the private health insurance plans available to Medicare beneficiaries in their 
communities, determined for example, through a competitive bidding process. Under a bidding 
system, the actual government subsidy amount might be tied to a specific percentage of the 
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average bid premiums (or the lowest or median bid) or a specific dollar amount. The premium 
support proposal developed in the late 1990s by the National Bipartisan Commission on 
Medicare, for example, would have tied the government contribution’s amount to the 
enrollment-weighted average of plan premiums for a core set of benefits, adjusted for 
geography and risk. A recent proposal by the Heritage Foundation adopts a similar approach, 
tying the contribution at first to the weighted average premium in an area and then later tying 
it to the lowest cost plan. Alternatively, the government contribution could be based solely on 
federal budget goals, an approach more technically characterized as a voucher approach. For 
example, the initial amount could be set at the average federal cost of Medicare benefits in a 
base year and indexed to an economic measure, as discussed next.  
 
Will the government’s contribution vary by the beneficiary’s geographic location? Health care 
costs vary around the country reflecting local differences in medical practice patterns as well as 
economic factors such as wages and the cost of living. Some proposals would adjust premium 
support payments to reflect geographic variation in costs, while others do not. The Ryan 2012 
budget proposal does not mention a geographic adjustment, although his earlier Roadmap 
proposal would have included one and phased it out over time. Geographic variation would be 
built into proposals where premiums would be determined by competitive bids by insurers in 
local markets, such as proposed in 1999 by the National Bipartisan Commission on the Future of 
Medicare, for example. In other proposals, such as the recent Domenici-Rivlin plan, a national 
government contribution amount would be adjusted for geographic variation.   
 
One goal of constraining geographic variation would be to reduce the portion of Medicare 
spending that seems to be largely due to geographic differences in the way medicine is 
practiced rather than beneficiary risk factors. But if the government contribution does not vary 
by geography, beneficiaries in high cost areas could pay substantially more out of pocket than 
beneficiaries in other areas. The experience of the Medicare Advantage program suggests some 
of the challenges in designing such adjustments so that they achieve their intended results 
without disrupting the coverage of beneficiaries, as private plans respond to increasing or 
decreasing payments from the government. Attracting these plans to locate and remain in 
some core urban and remote rural areas that have disproportionately high-risk populations or 
are already experiencing a shortage of health care providers and facilities may be especially 
difficult. 
 
Will the government’s contribution vary by beneficiary age or health status? Under current 
law, all Medicare beneficiaries are guaranteed the same set of benefits, but the cost to the 
government of paying for those benefits differs for a variety of reasons. Individual health needs 
differ, and in any given year 10% of beneficiaries account for 58% of Medicare program 
expenditures.8  
 
Under premium support, insurers have an incentive to avoid enrolling those individuals who are 
higher than average in terms of their potential for using covered services, that is, the older and 
sicker beneficiaries. Insurers will be more likely to engage in risk selection behaviors, including 
medical underwriting and selective marketing, in the absence of regulations such as guaranteed 



THE NUTS AND BOLTS OF MEDICARE PREMIUM SUPPORT PROPOSALS 5

  

issue of coverage to all applicants, regardless of age or health status, limits on the use of pre-
existing condition exclusions, and rules relating to market conduct. As a result, most premium 
support proposals, including the Ryan 2012 budget plan, would require participating plans to 
accept any beneficiary who applied, regardless of their health status. Most also call for some 
form of risk adjustment system (as discussed below) to help mitigate the risk that the insurer’s 
premiums will not cover expected claims. Opponents question, however, whether such rules 
and risk mitigation mechanisms can fully offset the economic incentives for plans to engage in 
such risk selection behaviors.  
 
Risk Adjustment. Risk selection among health insurers can be addressed through some form of 
risk adjustment system. Risk adjustment redistributes dollars from plans that enroll on average 
healthier (less costly) beneficiaries to those that enroll on average older and sicker (more 
costly) beneficiaries. Risk adjustment tools often also account for differences in costs due to 
geography and other factors. The latter may include income (Medicaid being a potential proxy 
measure) and institutional status (e.g., whether a beneficiary resides in a nursing home). The 
need for effective risk adjustment becomes greater as the rules of competition become less 
constrained because insurers will have incentives to design benefit packages, price premiums, 
and selectively market with an eye to drawing the most favorable risks compared with the risk 
of enrollees in their competitors’ plans. Ideally, risk adjustment will compensate plans fairly for 
enrolling higher cost enrollees. 
 
Although most experts agree on the need for risk adjustment under a premium support system, 
opinions differ on whether existing risk adjustment methodologies are sufficiently adequate to 
discourage insurers from competing on the basis of selecting the best risks. Existing systems, 
including the CMS–HCC model used as the basis for risk adjusting payments to Medicare 
Advantage plans, have been found to over-predict the costs for beneficiaries who are in good 
health (and thus overpay for them) and under-predict (and thus underpay) for those who are in 
poor health.9  This results in the government overpaying Medicare Advantage plans with better 
risks, unnecessarily inflating program costs. Based on the current state of risk adjustment, it is 
at least plausible that any risk adjustment system will be unable to mitigate all of the effects of 
risk selection.  
 
How will the government contribution grow over time? In some versions of premium support, 
like the recent Heritage Foundation proposal, the government contribution would grow at the 
same rate as the premium benchmark (the lowest cost plan, for example), so that over time the 
government contribution would remain at a fixed percentage of that benchmark. Proponents 
believe that under this approach, competition among plans for enrollees would slow the rate of 
growth in Medicare expenditures relative to the current program.  
 
Many of the proposals under current debate, however, delink the government contribution 
from underlying health plan costs. They would instead set the initial government contribution 
to equal what Medicare currently spends on average per beneficiary, with annual adjustments 
thereafter indexed to an economic measure. The Domenici-Rivlin proposal, for example, 
indexes the government contributions per Medicare beneficiary to the growth in the economy 
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(GDP) + 1 percentage point (GDP+1) whereas Rep. Ryan’s 2012 budget plan indexes payments 
to general inflation. Another option might be to index the growth in the contribution to medical 
inflation (CPI-Medical).  
 
Based on historical trends and generally accepted projections, these measures will not keep 
pace with the rising costs of health care. From 1985 through 2009, for example, average annual 
growth in both Medicare spending per beneficiary (7.0%) and overall national per capita health 
spending (6.3%) outpaced that of  GDP+1 (6.2%), the CPI (2.9%) and the CPI-Medical (5.1%).10 
Limiting growth in government contributions in this way is intentional, however, as premium 
support proponents want to ensure that beneficiaries have financial incentives to seek efficient 
plans and that competing plans are encouraged to seek efficiencies that lower health care costs 
in order to attract beneficiaries.11   
 
Whether or not competition among plans would achieve these intended efficiencies or simply 
shift costs to beneficiaries is the heart of the debate about recreating Medicare as a premium 
support program. If making plan premiums transparent and competitive and encouraging 
beneficiaries to act as prudent purchasers has the effect of slowing overall health spending, the 
premium support approach would have achieved its goal. If the proponents are wrong, 
however, beneficiaries would face steadily rising plan premiums and/or rising cost-sharing 
responsibilities imposed through their plan deductibles, coinsurance and copayments.  
 
In its preliminary analysis of the Ryan 2012 budget, the CBO estimates that federal savings 
would be achieved, especially in the long run, but only because beneficiaries would pay more, 
not because Medicare coverage would be less expensive than under current law.12 Specifically, 
CBO estimates that even though private plans would impose more utilization controls, the total 
cost of private plans in a premium support system would be both higher and faster-growing 
than traditional Medicare because of their higher administrative costs and higher provider 
payments. Federal savings would result from the limitations on how much the government 
contribution would grow. Savings would accrue gradually because the premium support option 
would initially involve only a small proportion of beneficiaries, in particular those who are 
younger and less costly. In its analysis, CBO notes the substantial uncertainty in making long-run 
estimates, and in predicting how well private insurers might restrain health care costs relative 
to the provider payment constraints assumed under current law, which may be difficult or 
impossible to maintain.   
 
How much will beneficiaries pay for Medicare? Whichever method for determining the level of 
government contribution, premium support proposals would require beneficiaries to pay any 
premium amounts in excess of the government’s contribution.13 These amounts, which will 
likely vary depending on the age of the beneficiaries and where they live, could be significantly 
higher than beneficiaries would pay under current law. Thus, some lower-income beneficiaries 
may become uninsured while some higher-income beneficiaries may elect to self-insure or seek 
alternative insurance options, if any, in the private insurance market. 
 



THE NUTS AND BOLTS OF MEDICARE PREMIUM SUPPORT PROPOSALS 7

  

For example, according to the recent CBO analysis of the Ryan budget proposal for premium 
support, Medicare beneficiaries would spend more for health care under the proposal than 
they would under the existing program. As a result, some Medicare-eligible individuals would 
choose not to purchase health insurance, and would become uninsured. A typical 65-year-old 
would pay more than twice as much under this version of premium support as they would have 
paid under traditional Medicare. (For this proposal, in 2022, the government contribution for a 
65 year old would be $8,000 and the beneficiary would pay $12,500, compared with what 
would have been a beneficiary cost of $5,630 for traditional Medicare that year.14) This 
estimate reflects the net effect of slower-growing government contributions and higher plan 
costs.  
 
Unlike the current Medicare program, where the same standard Part B premium applies to all 
beneficiaries, some premium support proposals would vary beneficiary contributions based on 
geography and age. Beneficiary contributions by income also could differ from current 
Medicare. With respect to geography, if the government contribution is the same around the 
country but plan premiums vary locally, beneficiaries in high-cost areas would pay more than 
others for similar Medicare benefits. As discussed earlier, some proposals would vary the 
government contribution to reflect geographic variation in health care costs, while others 
would not.  
 
Premiums could also be higher for older beneficiaries because, unless prohibited from doing so, 
insurers are likely to charge them more based on their expected higher use of covered services. 
Some proposals would prohibit insurers from charging more by age, while others would not. 
The Heritage Foundation plan, for example, is built on the existing Medicare Advantage system 
and beneficiary premiums could not vary by age or health status. Under the Ryan budget, the 
government contribution would be adjusted for age; however, private plans would be allowed 
to vary premiums by beneficiary age that could potentially result in significantly higher 
premiums for older than for younger beneficiaries. How much higher the premiums ultimately 
charged to older beneficiaries would be is uncertain, although the Ryan plan does not propose 
any limits on these charges.  
 
Under the existing program, Medicare subsidies vary based on beneficiary income. This design 
could be continued under premium support proposals, with varying details. Currently some 
lower-income beneficiaries receive assistance through Medicaid coverage or direct federal 
subsidies to help pay their obligations for Medicare premiums and cost-sharing amounts. Those 
subsidies are tied to the existing Medicare premium and cost-sharing amounts, and would 
therefore need to be changed in a premium support model. Because premium support could 
require greater beneficiary contributions, maintaining the same level of support for low-income 
beneficiaries could require additional federal investments in subsidies for these individuals.  
(More on premium support and lower-income beneficiaries appears below.)  
 
Under premium support, the extra contributions required of higher-income beneficiaries could 
vary from current law, depending on the proposal. Currently, Medicare limits the government 
subsidies provided to higher-income beneficiaries under Medicare Part B (physician and other 
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outpatient services) and Part D (prescription drugs) by increasing the beneficiary premium 
contribution for these Medicare benefits. Premium support proposals generally would require 
higher income beneficiaries to pay more for their entire Medicare benefit package. The 
Heritage Foundation plan goes so far as to eliminate the government contribution for Medicare 
entirely for individuals above an income threshold ($110,000 for individuals/$165,000 for 
couples). That is, if these individuals chose to participate in Medicare, they would be required 
pay the full premium for the private coverage available to them under the premium support 
system.  
 
What benefits would be covered by plans under a premium support system?  Premium 
support proposals vary in the extent to which benefits are specified. While strict voucher plans, 
like that offered by Rep. Ryan in his earlier Roadmap plan, would allow beneficiaries to use 
their government contribution for any insurance available to them in the market, premium 
support plans generally specify a defined set of benefits for which insurers would set premiums 
and compete for enrollees in a managed market place. Without specific guidelines and 
requirements, the concern would be that coverage for beneficiaries would be less generous 
than under traditional Medicare, could erode over time, and vary widely across plans.  
 
A defined set of benefits could, like the Federal Employees Health Benefits Plan (FEHBP), consist 
of broad categories of services, such as inpatient and outpatient hospital care, physician 
services, and prescription drugs, with plans free to determine the specific benefits within these 
categories. A mid-range option would be to adopt the approach used by Medicare Advantage, 
requiring the private plan’s benefit package to equal the actuarial value of the benefits offered 
under traditional Medicare. Defined benefits could also be the same as the traditional Medicare 
benefit package, consisting of both categories of services as well as specific definitions of the 
scope and cost-sharing for those services.  
 
Allowing for variations in benefits raises an additional concern as to whether safeguards are 
sufficient to discourage competitors in the market from using benefit design to deter sick 
people from enrolling in their plans. As a general rule, the less constraint on benefit variation, 
the more potential for risk selection.  
 
The ongoing debate about the number of Medicare Advantage and Part D plan choices and 
whether plan differences are sufficiently meaningful for beneficiaries to make informed and 
prudent choices suggests the challenges of reaching consensus on what constitutes the optimal 
number of plan choices and component features in a multiple choice environment.15  
 
Which requirements would be imposed on plans that enroll Medicare beneficiaries?  Under 
premium support, the government would establish rules for plan participation in Medicare and 
then would contract with qualifying plans and provide information to beneficiaries about their 
plan options. A more highly regulated marketplace would generally provide greater protections 
for consumers (e.g. solvency requirements, age bands, appeals processes) while imposing what 
some might consider excess constraints on insurers. 
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The government would also collect and disseminate comparative information on quality 
(process and outcomes data) and costs of the participating plans. This appears to be the 
approach adopted in the Ryan 2012 budget plan. It calls for a “tightly regulated Medicare 
exchange for health plans” where plans would have to agree to offer insurance to all Medicare 
beneficiaries, avoid cherry-picking of the best risks and “ensure that Medicare’s sickest and 
highest-cost beneficiaries receive coverage.”16 Proposals are likely to vary in the extent to 
which such an exchange or similar entity sets rules and provides oversight relating to plan 
benefit packages, underwriting and rating practices, marketing and other plan operations.  
 
A related design issue is whether all plans that meet program qualifications will be allowed to 
participate or should the program have the authority to contract more selectively? Currently, 
the MA and Part D programs allow any plan that meets specified standards to participate. The 
requirements for plan participation under FEHBP are more complex but OPM must contract 
with any qualified HMO. Enrollees “vote with their feet” which plans are the best; those that 
fail to meet beneficiary preferences lose enrollment. Such an approach also means that the 
administering agency is not put in the awkward political position of choosing among plans. The 
other possibility would be for Medicare to selectively contract with a limited number of plans in 
each area. This is the approach taken by many employment-based health benefit plans. 
Selective contracting would give program officials considerable leverage over plans seeking 
access to the Medicare market. Priority could be given to those plans, for example, meeting 
certain quality standards. Such an approach, with fewer plans, could raise the bar in terms of 
the quality of plans permitted to enroll beneficiaries.  Further, there is some evidence that 
individuals make more informed choices when presented with fewer options. On the other 
hand, this approach would limit the choices available to beneficiaries. Moreover, some analysts 
doubt that a program as large as Medicare could negotiate effectively with multiple plans in 
each market area. Restricting participation might also create barriers to the entry of new plans 
into the market. This could, over time, undermine the development of efficient markets.17 
 
Will the traditional Medicare program continue? Leading proposals differ in their approach 
with respect to the traditional Medicare program. Some premium support proposals envision 
the fee-for-service Medicare program continuing as one plan option competing with private 
plans for Medicare beneficiaries. This was the design of the premium support proposals 
advanced in the 1990s (e.g., the National Bipartisan Commission on the Future of Medicare), 
and was embraced in the Rivlin-Domenici proposal and adopted in the Heritage Foundation’s 
recent proposal. Other proposals, such as the Ryan 2012 budget plan, would maintain the 
existing fee-for-service program only for current beneficiaries. That is, after a certain date, new 
enrollees would no longer be allowed to enroll in the traditional program.  
 
If traditional Medicare were to be closed to newly eligible beneficiaries as of a certain date, the 
government would have to manage the fee-for-service Medicare program for a shrinking, aging, 
and increasingly expensive population of beneficiaries. This would be particularly challenging if 
beneficiaries remaining in traditional Medicare were protected from paying more in premiums 
as a result of the deteriorating risk pool. Such a protection is included in the Ryan 2012 budget 
plan, although not specified is whether beneficiaries remaining in the traditional program 
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would also be protected from cost-sharing increases (e.g., the Part A deductible and 
coinsurance for physician visits under Part B). 
 
If traditional Medicare were instead treated as just another competing plan under the new 
premium support program, a number of questions may arise, depending on how the program 
was structured.  One such question is what would be the effect on premiums and cost-sharing 
under the traditional Medicare program.  In particular, if under premium support, plans 
competed in an environment where government payments grew more slowly than health care 
costs, then beneficiaries in traditional Medicare would also be expected to experience a 
significant rise in premiums or erosion in benefits.  
 
A second question is whether private insurers would participate. At least historically, insurers 
have opposed a program design in which they would have to compete head-to-head with 
traditional Medicare for Medicare enrollees because of the fee-for-service program’s relatively 
lower administrative costs and lower costs for paying providers (since it sets reimbursement 
rates administratively instead of having to negotiate payment rates). Insurers have also raised 
concerns in the past debates about being disadvantaged relative to traditional Medicare 
because the same governmental agency that administers the competition among private plans 
and traditional Medicare (e.g., reviewing premium bids and otherwise setting the rules for the 
competition) would be setting provider rates and other rules for the traditional program. This 
latter concern might be addressed by making changes to Medicare’s administrative structure. 
For example, under some past proposals,18 an independent board would have been established 
to administer the premium support program, paring back responsibilities of the existing 
Medicare agency (now the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) to running the 
traditional program (and administering Medicaid). Issues arose, however, about the 
accountability of such a board. 
 
Where beneficiaries have a choice between traditional Medicare and competing private plans, 
beneficiaries currently enrolled in traditional Medicare may not want to make a change if it 
would mean losing access to their current physicians. This is not just a convenience issue since 
discontinuities in care are associated with poorer health outcomes. Concerns arise too as to 
whether older and frailer beneficiaries are capable of making such plan decisions on their own, 
particularly if they lack the support of family or friends to help them with this process.  
 
How would low-income Medicare beneficiaries be affected? Under premium support 
proposals, special measures may be needed to assure affordable plan options for lower-income 
beneficiaries. Proposals vary on whether such beneficiaries continue to have their plan 
premiums (and cost-sharing) subsidized through their state Medicaid programs, as under the 
Heritage and Domenici-Ryan proposals, or through additional federal plan payments and 
enriched benefits, the approach of the 1999 Bipartisan Commission and legislation which 
emerged from the Commission’s recommendations.  
 
For lower-income beneficiaries, especially, the smaller the government subsidy, the less choice 
they will have of plans. For example, if the government contribution for these low-income 
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beneficiaries is set to equal the value of the lowest cost plan in the area, the average cost plan 
in the area, or is tied to a fixed dollar amount that does not keep pace with premium growth, 
then they will not be able to afford to enroll in more expensive plans. It is possible that the 
lower-cost plans are the most efficient, cost-effective, highest quality plans. Alternatively, such 
plans may hold down their premiums through the use of inappropriate controls on utilization 
(e.g., denying coverage for medically necessary services) or through favorable risk selection.  
 
The Ryan 2012 budget plan addresses lower-income beneficiaries in a very different way.  It 
would provide for increased government help for low-income beneficiaries by depositing 
money for them in Medical Savings Accounts (MSAs) from which they could draw to pay plan 
cost-sharing amounts such as deductibles and coinsurance.19 Like the government’s premium 
contributions for beneficiaries in general, the amount deposited into low-income beneficiaries’ 
MSAs would increase each year by the CPI-U. The adequacy of the MSAs to cover premium and 
cost-sharing amounts would depend on both the level of the initial contribution and how well 
plan competition constrained health care costs. In the case of the Ryan 2012 proposal, the 
$7,800 MSA contribution that would be provided to beneficiaries with incomes below 100 
percent of poverty in 2022 is substantially less than the $12,500 that CBO estimates as the 
average out-of- pocket spending for a beneficiary in the premium support program that year. 
This differential would widen over time.20 Adequacy of the MSA contribution could be an even 
greater concern for low-income beneficiaries with high health care needs who use more than 
the average amount of services. 
 
Those who support MSAs as a way to assist lower income beneficiaries to afford premiums and 
cost-sharing amounts may argue that MSAs gives beneficiaries more ownership of their health 
care budgets and encourages beneficiaries to shop prudently for their medical care. Critics may 
respond that MSAs may not be adequately funded to cover the costs of low-income 
beneficiaries with relatively high costs, which could result in beneficiaries going without needed 
medical care. Even if the accounts are adequately funded, the MSAs may impose hardships, 
particularly on frail and disabled individuals and make it difficult for them to transact with their 
health care providers, particularly if they fail to draw on their accounts to pay their medical 
bills.21  
 
Will Medicare contributions toward the costs of medical education, urban safety net 
hospitals and rural health care continue? Over the years, policy makers have chosen to reach 
beyond Medicare’s pure insurance function to support other missions, such as the training of 
medical interns and residents and provision of care in rural areas and by hospitals that serve a 
predominantly low-income population. These missions have generally been accomplished 
through various adjustments in Medicare fee-for-service payments to hospitals. For example, in 
fiscal year 2010, the Medicare program made $9.5 billion in payments to hospitals for graduate 
medical education, $10.8 billion for hospitals serving a disproportionate share of low-income 
people, while the vast majority of rural hospitals receive some type of special payment 
adjustment. Whether and how to continue to provide federal support for these missions 
through Medicare or a substitute funding stream would need to be addressed in developing a 
premium support approach to restructuring the program.  
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Is premium support the same as the FEHBP?  Proponents of premium support options also 
often suggest as a model the Federal Employees Health Benefits Program (FEHBP), which offers 
multiple plans to federal employees (including Members of Congress) and annuitants.22 In the 
emerging debate, premium support proponents are using “FEHBP-like” to describe their 
proposals.23 They vary, however, in the extent to which they adopt FEHBP’s major design 
features and the differences can often be significant.24  Most important is that under FEHBP, 
the government’s premium contribution for any qualified plan keeps up with health care costs 
by being tied to a specific percentage (72%) of the average plan premium. The average FEHBP 
premium is a program-wide average of the enrollment charges for all individuals who are 
eligible to receive a government contribution, with separate determinations for self only and 
for self and family enrollments. Under some premium support proposals, the government 
contribution would be tied to a specific base dollar amount and then allowed to grow for some 
measure of inflation rather than grow with the cost of care, thus shifting costs onto 
beneficiaries.25  
 
Potential Implications 
 
Restructuring Medicare from a defined benefit program to a defined contribution program such 
as premium support has significant implications for the federal budget, Medicare beneficiaries, 
and the health care system as a whole.  
 
Implications for the Federal Budget 
 
When looked at solely from a budgeting perspective, converting Medicare to a premium 
support program offers substantial advantages. In particular, it could make federal Medicare 
expenditures predictable and easy to control, which is not a strength of the current program. 
Medicare is a large and fast-growing part of the federal budget, comprising 15% of 
expenditures in 2010 and projected to grow to 17% by 2021 and more in the years beyond.26 
The growing enrollment resulting from retirement of the baby boom generation coupled with 
the long-standing national trend of rapid growth in health care costs contribute to projected 
Medicare expenditure growth.   
 
Controlling growth in Medicare expenditures is a major challenge, technically as well as 
politically. The health care system is complex, and efforts to change the behavior of participants 
within it can produce unintended consequences. In particular, the traditional fee-for-service 
program is vulnerable to increases in the volume and intensity of services provided per 
beneficiary, whether or not the services improve health outcomes. The ACA includes a number 
of changes to address this by linking Medicare payment to quality of care measures, aligning 
incentives across providers to promote more efficient use of services, and improving 
information about the comparative effectiveness of health care interventions. For the most 
part, savings from these delivery system changes are not easily predicted until they are put into 
effect; thus, these approaches may not satisfy those looking for certainty of large and 
immediate budget savings.  
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By contrast, replacing Medicare with a premium support plan could make expenditures 
predictable because the government’s contribution toward the cost of health care for each 
Medicare beneficiary would be known in advance. Moreover, the amount could be adjusted to 
keep within specified federal budgetary goals. This is particularly true of proposals that do not 
link the government contribution to underlying plan premiums. Under these models, federal 
savings could occur regardless of whether total Medicare costs were kept under control. For 
example, as described earlier, CBO estimates in its analysis of the Ryan budget plan that the 
total cost of providing the same benefits would be higher under premium support than under 
fee-for-service Medicare.   
 
A potential threat to achieving budget savings is if, as has occurred in the past under the 
Medicare Advantage program, relatively high government payments are required in order to 
attract sufficient participation by private plans. When cuts to private plan payments were 
enacted in the 1990s, many plans ceased participation with Medicare. If, when combined with 
beneficiary contributions, premium support payments are deemed insufficient by plans, plan 
choices could become too limited to sustain the type of competitive system envisioned by 
premium support advocates. This is a particular concern for plans like the Ryan budget, under 
which the traditional Medicare program would not be available as a “safety net” plan choice.   
 
Although budget predictability is a potential advantage of a premium support system, the 
potential effects of this predictability on the availability and affordability of health services to 
Medicare beneficiaries are controversial. That is, would beneficiaries, private plans and 
providers adapt to ensure that beneficiaries can afford needed services within the constraints 
of a premium support plan as proponents expect, or would the cost of health care coverage 
become burdensome for all but the most well-off  beneficiaries as opponents fear?  
 
Implications for Medicare Beneficiaries  
 
Replacing Medicare with a premium support system would completely change the Medicare 
entitlement that has been provided to the elderly and disabled for nearly 50 years. Under 
current law, beneficiaries are entitled to a defined set of benefits which are subsidized by the 
federal government. Under any of the premium support proposals under discussion, 
beneficiaries would instead be guaranteed a government subsidy, which may or may not be 
sufficient to provide the current Medicare benefits and premium contributions would be 
required as a condition of receiving any Medicare benefits, although proposals generally make 
some type of accommodation for low-income beneficiaries. Under variants of premium 
support, such as the Heritage Foundation’s proposal, Medicare government contributions 
would be eliminated entirely for higher-income Medicare beneficiaries.  So, even though they 
contributed Medicare payroll taxes during their working life in expectation of receiving 
Medicare, they would no longer be eligible for benefits from the program. 
 
Under the premium support proposals being currently debated, beneficiaries would likely 
initially experience increased out-of-pocket costs for services covered under Medicare 
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compared with what they would experience under current law. Over time, if market 
competition among private insurance options failed to hold down the growth in premiums and 
health care costs more generally, the share of Medicare costs borne by beneficiaries would 
steadily rise, eroding with each year the generosity of Medicare’s coverage. As detailed above, 
the extent of such cost shifting to beneficiaries would depend on how government 
contributions were determined, and would be greatest under those proposals that would delink 
the contributions from the cost of Medicare benefits. In terms of increased burdens on 
beneficiaries, the most dramatic option would be to tie the growth in government contributions 
to a measure of inflation such as CPI that has historically been far lower than per beneficiary 
increases in Medicare costs.  
 
Lower-income beneficiaries would be particularly vulnerable under a premium support system 
unless the proposal included significant premium and cost sharing subsidies. High levels of 
subsidies are unlikely to the extent that premium support is used as a means to achieve 
reductions in Medicare program spending. Currently, low-income beneficiaries are guaranteed 
the same standard benefits as any Medicare beneficiary, with the freedom to choose health 
care providers. Premium and cost sharing assistance and Part D subsidies are available in some 
form for those with incomes up to 150% of the federal poverty line.27 Even if similar premium 
and cost sharing assistance is provided under a premium support system, depending on the 
details of the plan, these beneficiaries might have fewer plan options available to them, and the 
lower-cost plans may provide less generous Medicare benefits than other plans, meaning 
higher out of pocket burdens for enrollees. Of critical importance would be the interaction 
between proposed Medicare and Medicaid reforms, which would affect as many as nine million 
dually-eligible beneficiaries if a premium support plan were to be implemented this year.  
 
As cost-sharing rises for beneficiaries, utilization of health care would be expected to decline. 
This could mean a sharp reduction in both unnecessary as well as necessary services, the effects 
disproportionately experienced by lower-income beneficiaries if adequate subsidies are not 
provided to cover the gaps. To the extent that beneficiaries forego or delay necessary care, 
poorer health outcomes can be expected. Increased Medicare program costs could also result if 
delayed care results in increased severity of illness and the need for more expensive medical 
interventions.  
 
Under the current program, virtually all people ages 65 and older are entitled to and covered by 
Medicare unless they have another source of health insurance coverage, such as an employer 
plan. Such universal coverage is not a given under a premium support system – in the absence 
of strong financial incentives to enroll in a plan. Some individuals could choose to forgo health 
insurance coverage if they consider the required premium contribution to be unaffordable, as 
noted by the CBO with respect to the Ryan 2012 budget proposal. As described above, the 
extent to which a growing share of seniors could become uninsured in the future would depend 
on key design features, such as how the government contribution is calculated, adjusted for 
beneficiaries’ age, health status, and locale and then increased over time and the permissible 
variation in benefits offered by private plans. 
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Implications for Health Plans and Health Care Providers 
 
Private insurers and health plans would be directly affected by a plan to convert Medicare to a 
premium support system. Implications for insurers would depend on the level of the 
government’s contribution per enrolled beneficiary, the standards for plan participation and 
enrollment rules and the extent to which they regarded the government as a reliable business 
partner. 
  
Under the current Medicare Advantage program, private insurers cover about 26 percent of 
Medicare beneficiaries, the highest rate since private plan options first became available to 
most beneficiaries beginning in the 1980s. An opportunity to significantly expand that market 
under premium support has the potential to be very attractive to private insurers. The 
Medicare Advantage experience, as well as that of Medicare Part D, suggests that private plans 
will be most responsive to participation if they believe that the government will be a good 
business partner in terms of predictable requirements, including plan standards and oversight, 
provides for sufficient flexibility for them to build off their existing operations and provider 
networks and, most importantly, whether they believe that they can effectively compete with 
other participating plans given the level of government support (contribution amounts, low-
income subsidy payments and ability to attract beneficiaries by offering more attractive 
benefits).   
 
The level of government contribution has been a critical variable in determining the status of 
the Medicare Advantage and predecessor private plan programs. Plan participation has been 
highest (as has beneficiary enrollment) when government payments have, on average, been 
higher than the costs to those plans for providing Medicare’s covered benefits.  Participation 
has been lowest in periods when the government’s payments per beneficiary have, on average, 
been closer to underlying plan costs.28 As noted above, when plan payments were limited in the 
1990s, many insurers pulled out of Medicare, leaving their enrollees to find new plans or return 
to traditional Medicare. Thus, if payments to plans are constrained and plans are subject to 
requirements that they perceive to be too restrictive, then plans tend to react by limiting their 
service areas or pulling out of the Medicare program altogether.  
  
The Medicare Part D experience showed the attractiveness to private insurers of expanding 
their Medicare business under a program structure that shares elements of premium support. 
Initial concerns about the ability of the program to attract sufficient plan participation 
throughout the U.S. have not borne out. Regardless of where they live, Medicare beneficiaries 
can choose among a large number of different stand alone-Part D plans with varying benefit 
designs. For the low-income subsidy population, however, available plan options have been less 
predictable and stable as plans have responded to adverse selection by increasing their 
premiums and changing their benefit designs.29 
 
One of the most critical design issues for insurers with respect to a premium support 
restructuring is that traditional fee-for-service Medicare be treated as one of many competing 
plans under the same set of rules and not operated as a parallel program. This stems from their 
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concern that traditional Medicare would otherwise be at a competitive advantage because of 
its lower administrative costs and greater leverage over provider reimbursement. (A contrary 
perspective is that traditional Medicare would likely experience significant adverse selection 
because it would likely attract the sickest beneficiaries.) 
 
Health care providers also could be significantly affected by the change to a premium support 
system. Rates paid by private plans are generally higher than those set by the government 
under the traditional Medicare program, and CBO believes this would continue to be the case 
under premium support system. Even so, if government contributions are limited, beneficiaries 
may seek to enroll in lower-premium plans that offer less generous provider reimbursement 
rates, impose stronger utilization controls or require higher beneficiary cost sharing, all of 
which have implications for provider revenue. Plans with higher cost sharing require providers 
to collect a larger proportion of their reimbursement directly from beneficiaries. Moreover, 
providers would face lost revenue and increased uncompensated care if/when, as noted above, 
some Medicare-eligible individuals chose to forgo health insurance due to the cost and become 
uninsured.   
 
Some providers could be disadvantaged if they are not sufficiently included in the provider 
networks of the private plans available to Medicare beneficiaries in their area, depending on 
whether or not there are requirements on participating plans with respect to the scope of 
provider networks. Finally, providers that have relied upon additional Medicare payments, such 
as teaching hospitals, those serving a disproportionate share of low-income individuals and 
those in rural areas, could be disadvantaged depending on what decisions were made as to how 
these payments are handled under a premium support approach.  
 
Implications for the Health Care System  
 
Medicare is the single largest purchaser of health services, financing one in five dollars spent on 
health care services nationally, and as a result, the program’s policies influence the broader 
health system in many ways. For example, since the mid-1980s when Medicare shifted its 
method of paying for inpatient hospital care from a per-day system to a per-discharge system, 
hospital stays have shortened and the proportion of national health expenditures for hospitals 
has declined from about 39 percent to 30 percent.30 While changes in health care technology 
allowing for greater use of outpatient surgery were also a factor, the delivery system was quick 
to react to incentives offered by Medicare payment policies because the program is a larger 
source of revenue. In addition, private payers sometimes use Medicare policy as a benchmark 
in negotiating payment rates, particularly for physician fees. Thus, a complete restructuring of 
Medicare into a premium support or voucher program has implications for changes beyond the 
boundaries of the Medicare program itself.   
 
Recent efforts to use Medicare’s leverage as a very large purchaser to encourage health care 
delivery system changes that would reduce costs for all payers, not just Medicare, could be 
undermined if Medicare expenditures were diffused among a large number of private plans. For 
example, efforts at encouraging provider cooperation such as the creation of accountable care 
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organizations or the introduction of bundled payments across providers for an episode of care 
would have to be adopted and perhaps coordinated among multiple competing private plans in 
order to have the same impact. The premium support system could be designed to limit choice 
of plans to those involving integrated care networks or those that use certain cost control tools, 
but typically premium support proposals would rely on market competition rather than federal 
regulation to lower health care costs. Indeed proponents of premium support believe that this 
market competition will prove more effective than changes in Medicare fee-for-service 
payment policy in reducing costs. If so, Medicare’s fee-for-service leverage would not be 
required to promote cost-saving delivery system changes.  
 
A conversion to premium support would also require decisions about whether to continue 
federal support for medical training and sustaining hospitals serving low-income populations 
and those located in rural areas. If such support were to be continued in the absence or 
diminished condition of the Medicare fee-for-service payment system, to what degree and 
through what mechanism would this occur? If the federal government’s substantial support for 
medical education and rural and safety net hospitals were eliminated or severely reduced, 
some of the costs would probably be shifted to private payers, local governments and other 
potential funding sources, but in some situations services would likely be reduced, medical 
training opportunities might become more limited, and some hospitals may not be able to 
continue operating with a reduction in this funding.  

In its 1999 report, the National Bipartisan Commission on the Future of Medicare recognized 
the need to address these roles, and recommended that the Congress examine all of 
Medicare’s non-insurance functions, special payments and subsidies to determine whether 
they should continue to be funded by Medicare or from another source. It offered that 
payments for direct medical education would be financed and distributed independent of a 
Medicare premium support system, either as a mandatory entitlement or multi-year 
discretionary appropriation program.  



THE NUTS AND BOLTS OF MEDICARE PREMIUM SUPPORT PROPOSALS18

  

Concluding Observations  
 
A comprehensive restructuring of Medicare as envisioned under a defined contribution 
approach like premium support or vouchers would rearrange billions of dollars and affect tens 
of millions of beneficiaries, hundreds of thousands of health care providers, and numerous 
others who have a stake in the Medicare program, such as suppliers and financial investors. Its 
success at ensuring that the Medicare program continues to meet the health care needs of its 
beneficiaries would depend on the details of the premium support or voucher systems and how 
all of these interests respond to changing incentives. One small turn of a policy knob (e.g., the 
nature of the benefit package or the amount of the premium contribution paid by the 
government) could have a dramatic effect on beneficiaries’ access to services, their out-of-
pocket costs, and whether the program ultimately increases or decreases federal expenditures 
for Medicare.  
 
Ambitious reform in any realm presents challenges but the hurdles faced by policymakers 
seeking major changes for a popular program like Medicare may be especially high given the 
age, disability, and health care needs of the population it serves. That said, the long-term 
sustainability of Medicare is likely to require major changes, which could include program 
restructuring along the lines discussed in this brief or alternative measures including delivery 
system changes that build upon those enacted in the ACA, increasing payroll taxes, finding new 
sources of revenues for the Medicare trust funds, or modifications to eligibility based on age or 
other criteria. 
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‘ 
APPENDIX – MAJOR PROPOSALS: PAST AND PRESENT 

 
The emerging themes of today’s debate over the future of Medicare are similar to those that 
emerged in previous periods, beginning in the 1980s. The basic structure of the proposals and 
the arguments for and against, as well as the makeup of the groups likely to support and 
oppose, remain much the same. Although previous major efforts to fully remake Medicare into 
a voucher or premium support program were not successful, Congress had vouchers in mind 
when it addressed Medicare restructuring as part of the 1995 Balanced Budget Act, which was 
vetoed by President Clinton, and premium support when it redesigned the private plan options 
for Medicare both in 1997 as part of the Balanced Budget Act and in 2003 as part of the 
Medicare Modernization Act.  
 
Past Proposals 
 
Against the background of a prolonged recession and rising deficits, escalating Medicare 
program costs and impending shortfalls in its Hospital Insurance (HI) Trust Fund spurred 
interest in Medicare reform throughout much of President Reagan’s first term.  A Medicare 
voucher program was included in Reagan’s FY 1981 budget proposal, followed by the 
introduction in 1982 by Representatives Gephardt (D-MO) and Stockman (R-MI) of a Medicare 
voucher proposal as part of a deficit reduction package. The measure was ultimately dropped 
by a House-Senate conference committee.31 The enactment in 1983 of major changes to 
Medicare’s hospital payment system, as well as other changes to increase HI Trust Fund 
revenues, helped to abate the most immediate concerns about Medicare’s financial status. 
 
Throughout the remainder of the 1980s and early 1990s, Medicare voucher proposals were 
introduced in Congress but given little serious attention. In 1995, the new Republican-led 
Congress adopted legislation that was influenced by proponents of Medicare vouchers as part 
of the Balanced Budget Act (BBA) of 1995.32 An impetus again for Medicare restructuring was 
concern with rising federal deficits and projections that the HI Trust Fund faced insolvency 
within seven years. Another contributing factor was interest on the part of many Congressional 
Republicans in privatizing federal social insurance programs.  
 
The BBA of 1995 would have transformed the then relatively small Medicare managed care 
program, which operated parallel to traditional Medicare in many but not all parts of the 
country, into “MedicarePlus,” a program in which all Medicare beneficiaries would be given a 
choice between the traditional program and an array of private plan options.33 For each 
beneficiary, the government would contribute monthly a predetermined amount of money, 
adjusted for the beneficiary’s age, gender, and other factors.  If the contribution amount was 
higher than needed to cover the anticipated costs of the average Medicare beneficiary, the plan 
would either have to provide additional benefits, a cash rebate or combination of both. If the 
plan cost more than the government’s contribution, the beneficiary would have to pay the 
difference.34 
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President Clinton vetoed the BBA of 1995.35 As an alternative, his administration developed a 
proposal to give traditional Medicare more tools and flexibility to manage program costs and 
improve quality of care, while at the same time changing the payment methodology for 
Medicare’s private plan options. The proposal, not acted on by Congress, included a number of 
key ingredients of premium support, including introduction of a competitive bidding process for 
determining payments to the private plans. One significant departure from premium support, 
however, was retaining a separate, traditional Medicare program and not placing it in direct 
competition with the private plan options.36  
 
The Balanced Budget Act (BBA) of 1997, which was negotiated by the Republican-led Congress 
with the Clinton White House, redesigned Medicare’s private plan options (Medicare+Choice) 
but did not adopt basic elements of vouchers or premium support. Congress did include in the 
law authorization for the Medicare program to conduct a Competitive Pricing Demonstration 
under which government payments to participating private plans in a few areas of the country 
would have been based on different competitive bidding designs and not on the existing 
administrative pricing system. The demonstration never got off the ground, however, due to 
the lack of interest on the part of plans in the demonstration states. One of their major 
concerns was that traditional Medicare would not have been part of the bidding, potentially 
leaving the plans at a competitive disadvantage.37 
 
The next major debate over vouchers and premium support came as part of the work of the 
National Bipartisan Commission on the Future of Medicare, authorized by the BBA of 1997. A 
Commission report, due by March 1, 1999, was to identify problems that threatened the 
financial integrity of the HI Trust Fund and analyze potential solutions. Of particular concern 
was long-term program sustainability once the baby boom generation attained Medicare 
eligibility, beginning in 2011.  
 
While the 17-member Commission fell short by one vote of achieving the super majority 
required to officially recommend a plan to Congress for solving Medicare’s long-term financing 
problems, its Chairman, Senator Breaux (D-LA) along with Senator Frist (R-TN) introduced 
legislation in the 106th Congress based on the Commission’s work. Commissioners voting 
against the plan raised a variety of concerns, including its potentially adverse implications for 
beneficiaries in terms of costs and access to care. The bill called for a new “FEHBP-like” 
approach to reforming Medicare, building upon the premium support conceptual framework 
promoted by Aaron and Reischauer.38 Under this and successor legislation introduced by 
Senators Breaux, Frist and Representative Thomas (R-CA), Medicare was to be changed into a 
program in which private health plans competed on an equal footing with traditional Medicare. 
To control program expenditures, Medicare would provide a fixed contribution to the plan 
chosen by the beneficiary. Options would include private plans meeting certain criteria and the 
government-administered traditional Medicare plan. The government’s contribution amount 
would be tied to the enrollment-weighted average of plan premiums for a core set of benefits, 
adjusted for geography and risk. (Weighting for enrollment would ease the effect of the 
transition on traditional Medicare where the majority of beneficiaries would likely remain for 
the first few years.) Beneficiaries who elected a plan charging a higher premium than the 
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government’s contribution would pay the difference out-of-pocket.39 Low-income beneficiaries 
would enroll in the lowest-cost, high-option plan available to them (which would include 
coverage of prescription drugs). 
 
Although premium support proposals based on the Bipartisan Commission’s work were 
debated through the later years of the Clinton and early years of the Bush Administrations, 
none were enacted. George W. Bush endorsed premium support as a presidential candidate in 
2000 and promoted it as President. In the lead-up to enactment of the Medicare Modernization 
Act of 2003 (MMA), which added an outpatient prescription drug benefit to Medicare, the 
Republican-majority House passed a provision to transform Medicare into a premium-support 
system by 2010. The provision was later replaced by a “Comparative Cost Demonstration,”40 to 
test over a six-year period (beginning in 2010) in up to six areas whether direct competition 
between private plans and traditional Medicare would “enhance competition, improve health 
care delivery for all Medicare beneficiaries, and provide for greater beneficiary savings and 
reductions in government costs.”41 As was the case for previous premium support proposals, 
opponents took issue with the provision’s treatment of traditional Medicare, arguing that it 
would lose out to private plans in the enrollment of healthier (less costly) beneficiaries because 
only the sicker beneficiaries, with long established relationships with their physicians, would fail 
to enroll in the private, mostly managed care, plans.42 In a head-to-head competition on 
premiums, traditional Medicare would experience the effects of ever worsening risk selection. 
The Demonstration authority was repealed in 2010 as part of the ACA.43  
 
In the MMA of 2003, Congress also revamped Medicare+Choice (M+C) into the Medicare 
Advantage (MA) program. Some would argue that the MA program, which gives beneficiaries a 
choice of private plan options as an alternative to traditional FFS Medicare, shares some key 
features of the FEHBP and premium support proposals. There are major differences, however, 
between the way current Medicare works, with traditional Medicare and MA plans operating 
under different rules, and the vision of premium support in which traditional Medicare is 
treated as one of many competing plans under the same set of rules. Important to note too is 
that the MA program and its predecessor M+C and risk-contract programs have never achieved 
the program savings that were expected as a result of giving beneficiaries an option of enrolling 
in private plans.44  
 
Current Proposals 
 
Driven by concerns about federal deficits and long-term program sustainability, some in 
Congress have called for Medicare to be restructured into a defined contribution program along 
the lines of premium support or vouchers. In addition, a number of bipartisan commissions 
have issued recommendations for restructuring Medicare as part of their blueprints for 
reducing the federal deficit and national debt.45 At this writing, some of these proposals tend to 
be more conceptual than specific, giving only outlines of the recommended policy changes. 
 
Ryan 2012 Budget. Chairman Ryan proposed a Medicare restructuring plan in April 2011 as part 
of his fiscal year 2012 federal budget proposal.46 He first proposed a Medicare voucher 
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proposal in the “Roadmap to America’s Future Act,” a comprehensive proposal for reform of 
federal entitlement programs and the tax code, initially offered in 2008.47 Joined by Dr. Alice 
Rivlin, in 2010 he proposed Medicare restructuring as part of a plan to limit federal spending on 
the Medicare and Medicaid programs.48 The 2012 budget plan, described as being built on the 
Rivlin-Ryan proposal, is labeled by Rep. Ryan as premium support and he distinguishes it from 
his Roadmap voucher proposal because federal payments would go directly to private health 
plans and not to beneficiaries. The 2012 budget plan, passed by the House of Representatives 
on April 15, 2011, assumes enactment of the Ryan Medicare approach.49 
 
The Ryan proposal is not fully specified, and may continue to evolve, but as described to date, 
the core of the plan is that future Medicare beneficiaries, specifically those who become 
eligible for Medicare in 2022 or later would not be enrolled in the traditional Medicare 
program. (The age of Medicare eligibility would be increased by 2 months each year beginning 
in 2022, reaching age 67 in 2033.) Instead, a federal payment would be made on their behalf 
toward the cost of a private health insurance plan chosen by them from among those available 
on a new “Medicare exchange.” Beneficiaries would be liable for any additional premium and 
might receive some or all of the difference if their chosen plan premium was less than the 
amount of the federal payment.  
 
The Medicare payment amount under the Ryan 2012 budget would be determined based on an 
estimate of the average annual per-capita cost of traditional Medicare in 2022 (net of 
beneficiary premium contributions) for a 65-year old beneficiary, increased annually thereafter 
by growth in the all-urban consumer price index (CPI-U) and adjusted for enrollee age. The 
Congressional Budget Office (CBO) estimates that the 2022 amount for a 65-year old would be 
$8,000, in contrast to an average spending of $15,000 for those older beneficiaries remaining in 
traditional Medicare. No payment adjustment is indicated for geographic differences, a feature 
of the earlier Ryan Roadmap and Rivlin-Ryan proposals.  
 
Also under the Ryan 2012 budget proposal, higher-income beneficiaries would receive a 
reduced federal payment, while lower-income beneficiaries would be given additional support. 
The additional assistance for low-income beneficiaries would be in the form of a medical 
savings account (MSA) from which they could draw to cover out-of-pocket expenditures, 
including both premiums and cost sharing. MSA amounts, valued at $7,800 in 2022 and indexed 
to grow by the CPI-U, would be provided to beneficiaries with incomes below the federal 
poverty level, according to the CBO. The premium support reductions for higher-income 
beneficiaries would apply so that beneficiaries with incomes in the top 2% of income for the 
Medicare-eligible population would receive amounts equal to 30% of the premium support 
payment, while those in the next 6% of the income distribution would receive 50% of the 
payment amount.  
 
The Ryan budget plan indicates Medicare payments would vary with the health status of the 
beneficiary, but the mechanism is not described. In addition, the Centers for Medicare and 
Medicaid Services would manage a “risk review audit” system under which fees would be 
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collected from plans that, on average, have healthier enrollees and redistributed to plans with 
less healthy enrollees.  
 
The Ryan budget describes the plan choices available on the Medicare exchange as “tightly 
regulated,” indicating that plans would be required to accept any beneficiary. No other health 
plan requirements are specified in the budget plan, but according to the CBO analysis of the 
Ryan budget, premiums would be allowed to vary by age of beneficiary, and a benefit standard 
would be established by the Office of Personnel Management. By contrast, the original Ryan 
Roadmap voucher plan describes the creation of a list of “Medicare-certified” plans, yet 
indicates that beneficiaries would not be restricted to this list in choosing a private plan.  
 
The current Medicare program would be maintained for individuals who became eligible for 
benefits prior to 2022, although these beneficiaries would have the option of switching into the 
premium support program. Adjustments would be made to protect beneficiaries staying in the 
original Medicare program from premium increases that would otherwise occur as a result of 
the shift of all new beneficiaries into private plans.  
 
Simpson-Bowles. Most prominent among the commissions with Medicare recommendations is 
the National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, created through Executive Order 
by President Obama and chaired by Alan Simpson and Erskine Bowles.50 Although the 
Commission did not endorse premium support for Medicare, it did recommend that a “defined 
contribution premium support” approach be applied to FEHBP, noting though that such an 
approach “holds significant promise of controlling costs, but also carries serious potential risks.”  
In addition, the Commission said that redesigning FEHBP in this manner would afford an 
opportunity to assess the effects of premium support on costs, health care utilization and 
outcomes, helping to inform considerations about whether premium support is appropriate for 
restructuring Medicare. It also recommended that if the aggregate average cost growth of our 
health care system exceeded a specified target over a five year period, then structural reforms 
such as Medicare premium support should be pursued.51 
 
Domenici-Rivlin. A strong endorsement for Medicare premium support was included in the 
recommendations of the Bipartisan Policy Center’s Debt Reduction Task Force, chaired by Pete 
Domenici and Alice Rivlin. Under its plan, Medicare would be transitioned to a premium 
support program, beginning in 2018. 52 Growth in per-beneficiary Medicare spending would be 
limited to a five-year moving average of the growth in GDP plus 1 percentage point.53 Medicare 
beneficiaries who elected traditional Medicare would have to pay an additional premium if the 
per capita costs of that program rose faster than this limit. Beneficiaries who elected a private 
plan option would not have to pay the extra premium. Competition among private plans for the 
enrollment of beneficiaries would be encouraged by the creation of a “Medicare Exchange,” 
through which participating plans would be given incentives to develop products that save 
beneficiaries money, including rebates of premiums. However, Medicaid would continue to 
subsidize Medicare premiums for low-income beneficiaries.   
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Committee for a Responsible Budget. In late 2010, the Committee for a Responsible Federal 
Budget published a set of proposals to focus the national discussion on the need for and 
options to reduce the deficit.54 To achieve control of health care costs over the long-run, the 
Committee identified two options: (1) putting Medicare on a predetermined fixed budget or (2) 
transforming it into a premium support program. The elements for Medicare premium support 
largely track those described above for the Domenici-Rivlin proposal but do not include a 
“Medicare Exchange.” 
  
Heritage Foundation. The Heritage Foundation has proposed converting Medicare to a 
premium support system as part of its broad budget package, Saving the American Dream, 
released in May 2011.55 Similar in design to the Breaux-Thomas plan of 1999, the Heritage 
proposal would build on the existing Medicare Advantage and Part D plan structure, and would 
maintain a modified fee-for-service Medicare plan as a competing plan option that any 
Medicare beneficiary could choose. To begin, the government contribution would be set at 88 
percent of the weighted average premium of competing plan bids for an area, and after 5 years 
it would equal 88 percent of the lowest plan bid in the area. Benefits under the premium 
support proposal would combine coverage under Medicare Parts A, B and D, plus add a new 
catastrophic benefit. 
 
The government contribution would be reduced or eliminated for higher income beneficiaries. 
Reduced contributions would be made for individuals and couples with incomes between 
$55,000 and $110,000 respectively (amounts indexed to inflation). For those with incomes 
above $110,000/$165,000 the Medicare benefit would be eliminated entirely. Heritage 
estimates that at this level 3.5% of individuals otherwise eligible for Medicare would receive no 
government benefits, while 90% would have no reduction in their government contribution. 
The fee-for-service Medicare program would be modified to introduce a Part A premium and 
increase the premiums for Parts B and D to match the income contribution scale established for 
private plan contributions. A catastrophic cap would be added to the fee-for-service program, 
and cost sharing would be adjusted to keep the actuarial value of Medicare benefits at its 
present level.  
 
Under the Heritage proposal, dual eligibles may not have the same plan choices as other 
beneficiaries. For dual eligibles remaining enrolled in the Medicare fee-for-service program, the 
Heritage proposal would provide Medicaid coverage for premiums and cost sharing, although 
the extent of this coverage is not clear. If, however, a dual eligible beneficiary chose to enroll in 
a private plan, they would only receive Medicaid benefits to cover premiums and cost sharing if 
the state opted to provide this coverage.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

This report is a product of the Kaiser Family Foundation’s Project on Medicare’s Future, a major initiative 
of the Foundation’s Program on Medicare Policy.  The Project is supported in part by a grant from 
Atlantic Philanthropies. The Kaiser Family Foundation is solely responsible for the work of the Project. 
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